FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL AND DOWNTOWN ALLIANCE

SPECIAL MEETING

LFAYETTE ROOM

November 14, 2006

5:00 P.M.

Council Present:

Mayor Anthony G. Chavonne

Council Member Keith A. Bates, Sr. (District 1)

Council Member Charles E. Evans (District 2) 

Council Member Juanita Gonzalez (District 8) 

Council Member Wesley A. Meredith (District 9)

Others Present:
John Malzone,Downtown Alliance President


Kim Cowger, Downtown Alliance Vice-President


Molly Arnold, Downtown Alliance Past President

Grace Yeager, Downtown Alliance Board of Directors


Pam Beissel, Downtown Alliance Treasurer 

Hank Parfitt


Ashley Holverson


Eric Collins


Lee McMillan



Mark W. Rice


TimeWarner Representative


Jeannie Nelson


Savanna Nelson


Don Worthington, Press

Staff Present:
Kyle Sonnenberg, Acting City Manager

 Jerry Dietzen, Parks and Recreation Assistant Director

Officer Tom Bergamine, Police Department Assistant Chief


Officer Bill Simons, Police Department


Bobby Teague, Engineering Director


Jackie Tuckey, Communications Manager


Candice H. White, City Clerk 


Mayor Chavonne called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m.


Update on City Plans (City Council and Staff)

Three Premier Projects

Mr. Kyle Sonnenberg provided the following updates:

70% of Festival Park Plaza is leased and ground-level space is still available.  Talks with restaurateurs for the plaza are ongoing.

Groundbreaking for the 300 Block has occurred and the foundation is under construction.  Ray Avenue townhouses will be available for occupancy by June 2007 and other buildings by the end of 2007.

Some of the banks financing the Capital Project have withdrawn and changes to the financing arrangements are being finalized.   

Festival Park

Mr. Sonnenberg stated unsuitable soil is being removed from the area and 90% of the underground utilities have being installed.  Construction of exterior and interior walls, roofing, site grading and landscaping will begin soon.  Festival Park’s opening event is expected to occur during the Dogwood Festival.

Multimodal Center

Mr. Sonnenberg stated a contract has been approved with a firm who will evaluate various sites for the Multimodal Center.  The concept is to locate the Multimodal Center near the train station so interstate train service, city bus service, taxi service and inner-city bus service will be available at the same location.

Mr. John Malzone stated the Downtown Alliance would like to be involved with the site selection process because of concerns about moving the Greyhound bus service to the part of town in which the train station is located.  

Rail Relocation

Mr. Sonnenberg stated an $8.8 million federal grant has been received which will require a $2.2 million match.  Mr. Sonnenberg stated the rail relocation concept is to minimize the amount of train traffic backup.  The City is working with NCDOT regarding various locations for rail system additions outside the immediate downtown area.  Mr. Sonnenberg stated a smoother flow of train traffic to Ft. Bragg is another relocation objective.

Mr. Malzone stated the Downtown Alliance would like to be kept informed about the rail relocation process.  

Green and Person Street Lighting

Mr. Bobby Teague provided the following updates:

Streetlights have been installed on the 100 block of Gillespie Street and streetscape will begin on December 4, 2006.

In 2007, a new traffic signal will be placed at the intersection of Franklin and Gillespie Streets to eliminate overhead wires.  Otis Jones Road will accommodate two-way traffic.

PWC has completed light installation at the 200 block of Gillespie Street.  At this time, there is no streetscape plan.

PWC has completed most of the light installation on the 100 block of Franklin Street.  PWC will remove their poles after TimeWarner runs their cable lines through underground conduits.  

 PWC continues to move overhead lines underground and install new street lights on the 100 Block of Green Street.  At this time, there is no streetscape plan.

Person Street Planning

Mr. Teague stated the 200 block of Person Street was completed earlier in the year and there is a streetscape plan for the 300 block.  PWC, TimeWarner and Embarq plan to move their lines underground.    

Discussion ensued regarding petitions Council received requesting downtown parking spaces not be reduced in order to add trees and no downtown 24-hour residential parking permits be allowed.  Mr. Malzone stated the consensus of members of the Downtown Alliance is that there are not enough trees and the Parking Committee allows downtown residents to park where needed in order to foster downtown residency.  Mr. Malzone stated a Residents Committee has been established to address issues unique to downtown residents and spoke to efforts made by the Downtown Alliance to work with the petitioner.  

Discussion continued regarding streetlights for Maxwell and Donaldson Streets, leased spaces being excluded for parking by downtown residents and possible downtown parking allocations being required for future development.    

Veterans Park

Mr. Sonnenberg stated property across from the museum and at the location of the auto parts store on Bragg Boulevard have been acquired.  Demolition will begin in a couple of months.  A sales agreement is in place and following demolition, the hotel property will also be acquired.  

Mr. Malzone stated the local veteran’s group supported efforts to locate the state Veterans Park in Fayetteville and were promised a place at the table during the process.  Mr. Malzone asked that the promise be remembered.   

Parking Study/Parking Dec Project

Mr. Sonnenberg stated the study regarding downtown parking needs has been completed and a City-owned parking deck behind the old Courthouse is being considered.  Mr. Sonnenberg stated work will involve committees from the City, County and Cumberland County Business Council to determine how to develop a financing and operating mechanism for the parking deck and downtown parking as a whole.  

Mr. Malzone asked that the Downtown Alliance be included as a committee member.  Discussion ensued regarding the concept for the parking deck and private and public involvement.
Sidewalk Repairs

Mr. Teague stated there are plans to improve the brick pavers on Hay Street. Improvements will begin in early 2007 following completion of PWC repairs.
Tree Replacement Plan

Mr. Sonnenberg stated he was not aware of any plans by the City to replace trees.

Mr. Malzone stated a study conducted by N. C. State Arborists determined the wrong type of trees had been planted downtown and would eventually need to be replaced.  Mr. Malzone suggested replacing 5% each year to prevent the landscape from appearing bare.  Mr. Malzone asked that water for the trees on the 500 block of Hay Street be checked.   

Homelessness/Panhandling

Officer Tom Bergamine stated there has been an increase in homelessness and panhandling and it has spread to the Highway 301, Eastern Boulevard, Grove Street, Cape Fear Plaza and Clinton Road.  Officer Bergamine stated more and more young people are involved.  Mayor Chavonne stated Council has had meetings with Police Department staff and will continue to study the issues involved.

Mayor Chavonne stated Russell Street would be resurfaced in late Spring of 2007 as a NCDOT project. 

Council Member Bates asked that Council consider an agenda item to form a Veteran’s Park steering Committee and stated Council may want to consider appointing a representative to the Downtown Parking Committee.  

Downtown Plans (Downtown alliance)

Mr. Malzone asked if the City would develop a special use permit that would allow Miss Savana Nelson to continue with her scooter delivery business.  Discussion ensued as to whether special use permits would be issued to anyone wishing to operate a scooter for personal or business purposes, allowing a variance and setting standards for someone to operate a valid scooter business and enforcing the City’s ordinances.

Army Heritage Project Update

Mr. Malzone referenced a recent newspaper article regarding this project and stated the Downtown Alliance has been working closing with the Army on this program.  

Mr. Malzone stated merchants are put under a microscope and issued citations for some of their efforts to make the downtown area a place people want to be.  Signage, banners and obstruction to sidewalks are examples.  Mr. Malzone stated downtown business owners need some flexibility and special consideration in this area.  

Mayor Chavonne asked the Downtown Alliance to identify, prioritize and offer suggestions for particular ordinances they would like Council to consider.  Mayor Chavonne stated the administration of existing ordinances could also be considered.    
Park Benches

Mr. Malzone stated that as a part of the Army Heritage Project, a recommendation had been made to use park benches as art and the Downtown Alliance supports the recommendation.  Mr. Malzone stated the Downtown Alliance received approval from the Board of Directors to work with the City on the benches and the next step is to speak with the Arts Council for a Request for Proposal or Call for Art.  Use of MSD funds was briefly discussed.
Cablevision Access

Mr. Malzone spoke to challenges associated with getting cablevision access to some of the residents in the downtown area.  A representative from TimeWarner stated the issue is the lack of conduits.  Mayor Chavonne suggested a separate meeting be held with the City, the Downtown Alliance, PWC and TimeWarner.
Trash Collection

Mr. Malzone stated trash collection by private companies has become a big problem and working with the City for trash collection might be better.  Mr. Malzone stated increasing crowds are being attracted downtown and problems with trash will only increase.  

Police Presence

Mr. Malzone stated law enforcement is always available when needed but downtown merchants feel a greater police presence is needed to control speeders and enforce safety measures. 

MSD Funds

Mr. Malzone stated in years past, downtown property owners asked to be assessed and the Downtown Alliance feels the funds belong to them to be used for capital improvements.  

Future Meetings

Mayor Chavonne asked Mr. Malzone to prioritize the issues so Council can have a committee work with the Downtown Alliance.  


There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 6:15 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________

______________________________

CANDICE H. WHITE
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